SEX EFFECTS ON ANKLE BIOMECHANICS DURING SPORTS-RELEVANT TASKS AND PERONEAL MUSCLE PARAMETERS

By

Wyatt D. Ihmels



A thesis

submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Kinesiology, Biophysical Emphasis

Boise State University

August 2019

© 2019

Wyatt D. Ihmels

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

BOISE STATE UNIVERSITY GRADUATE COLLEGE

DEFENSE COMMITTEE AND FINAL READING APPROVALS

of the thesis submitted by

Wyatt D. Ihmels

Thesis Title: Sex Effects on Ankle Biomechanics During Sports-Relevant Tasks and Peroneal Muscle Parameters

Date of Final Oral Examination: 11 April 2019

The following individuals read and discussed the thesis submitted by student Wyatt D. Ihmels, and they evaluated his presentation and response to questions during the final oral examination. They found that the student passed the final oral examination.

Tyler N. Brown, Ph.D.	Chair, Supervisory Committee
Shawn R. Simonson, Ed.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee
Dave Hammons, Ed.D.	Member, Supervisory Committee

The final reading approval of the thesis was granted by Tyler N. Brown, Ph.D., Chair of the Supervisory Committee. The thesis was approved by the Graduate College.

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Ankle sprains from excessive inversion are the most frequent sportsrelated injury. Common ankle prophylactics are designed to prevent injury by limiting excessive ankle inversion, yet may restrict other ankle motions leading to repeated reinjury. Females are twice as likely as males to suffer an ankle sprain, however, it is unknown if a sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics exists when wearing ankle prophylactics, and whether differences in the peroneal musculature exist between sexes. **Purpose:** To quantify the ability of ankle prophylactics (Ankle Roll Guard (ARG), Brace, Control, and Tape) to prevent excessive ankle inversion during a sudden inversion event, and determine whether the effectiveness of the ankle prophylactics and in vivo peroneal muscle parameters differ between sexes. Methods: Thirty-two (16 male and 16 female) participants had dominant limb (i.e., braced) frontal and sagittal plane ankle biomechanics, including peak inversion and plantarflexion angle and range of motion (ROM), and time to peak inversion, quantified during the sudden inversion event with four prophylactic conditions (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape) and peroneal muscle parameters recorded. With each prophylactic, participants performed five successful trials of the sudden inversion event. Peroneal muscle parameters, including physiological cross-sectional area (PCSA) and stiffness, were quantified in vivo using ultrasound shearwave elastography, while peroneal strength was measured with an isokinetic dynamometer. Statistical Analysis: All kinematic variables were submitted to a RM ANOVA to test for main effect and interaction of brace (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape)

and sex (male and female). Peroneal muscle parameters were also submitted to independent samples t-test to test the effect of sex. Results: A prophylactic by sex interaction (p = 0.010), revealed females exhibit greater ankle inversion ROM with Control and ARG (p = 0.001, p = 0.010) compared to males. Females also exhibited greater ankle inversion ROM with ARG compared to Brace (p = 0.001), and Control compared to Brace and Tape (p < 0.001, p < 0.001), while males exhibited no significant difference between any prophylactic condition (p > 0.05). Ankle prophylactic impacted ankle inversion ROM (p < 0.001), time to peak inversion (p < 0.001), and peak plantarflexion angle (p < 0.001) and ROM (p < 0.001). Females exhibited smaller peroneal PCSA (p = 0.002) and dorsiflexion strength (p = 0.047), but sex had no significant effect on peroneal strength (p = 0.142) or stiffness (p > 0.05). Conclusion: The protective benefits of ankle prophylactics may depend on the specific device and sex of the user. With the lace-up brace and tape, participants decreased ankle biomechanics associated with injury, but this protective benefit was only evident for females. Females exhibited a sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics during the sudden inversion event, and smaller and weaker peroneals that may contribute to the sex disparity in injury rate.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT iv
LIST OF TABLES ix
LIST OF FIGURESx
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xi
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION1
Specific Aims4
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW
Ankle Sprain Epidemiology7
Ankle Anatomy
Ankle Prophylactic Braces9
Ankle Prophylactic Biomechanics9
Sudden Inversion Event9
Drop Landing10
Vertical Jump11
Walking and Running Gait12
Ankle Brace Consequences and Functional Ankle Instability13
Sex Differences Ankle Biomechanics13
Unbraced Condition
Braced Condition14

Peroneal Musculature	15
Ultrasound Technology	16
CHAPTER THREE: MANUSCRIPT	20
Introduction	20
Methods	22
Subjects	22
Experimental Design	23
Peroneal Muscle Testing	24
Biomechanical Testing	26
Biomechanical Analysis	
Statistical Analysis	30
Results	31
Discussion	35
Conclusion	
CHAPTER FOUR: CONCLUSION	41
Introduction	41
Key Findings	41
Significance	42
Limitations	42
Future Work	43
REFERENCES	45
APPENDIX A	56
Ankle Instability Instrument	57

APPENDIX B	58
TEGNER ACTIVITY LEVEL SCALE	59
APPENDIX C	60
Single-Leg Cut	61
Results	61
APPENDIX D	63
Countermovement Jump	64
Results	64
APPENDIX E	66
Drop Landing	67
Results	67
APPENDIX F	69
Peroneal Muscle Stiffness for FAI Participants	70

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1	Subject demographics mean (SD)
Table 3.2	The Latin Square design used for randomization of the testing order for each brace condition
Table 3.3	The Latin Square design used for randomization of the activity order for each testing session
Table 3.4	Marker placement for kinematic model
Table 3.5	Mean (SD) ankle biomechanics quantified during the sudden inversion event with each prophylactic for both sexes
Table 3.6	Mean (SD) muscle parameters for both sexes
Table C.1	Mean (SD) ankle biomechanics for both sexes during the single-leg cut for both sexes with each prophylactic
Table D.1	Mean (SD) jump height (JH) (m) and positive ankle work during the countermovement jump for both sexes with each prophylactic
Table E.1	Mean (SD) peak vertical GRF (BW) and plantarflexion ROM (°) during the drop landing for both sexes with each prophylactic
Table F.1	Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness (m/s)70
Table F.2	Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness (m/s) reliability measurements 70

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 3.1	Depiction of (a) Ankle Roll Guard (ARG), (b) ASO Ankle Stabilizer (Brace), and (c) closed-basket weave ankle tape (Tape)
Figure 3.2	Depiction of (a) participant starting positon shoulder width apart on sudden inversion event platform, and (b) after the trap door is dropped, causing 30° of ankle inversion
Figure 3.3	Mean (SD) ankle inversion angle for each prophylactic condition (ARG, Brace, Control, Tape) during the sudden inversion event (0-100%) 32
Figure 3.4	Mean (SD) ankle plantarflexion angle for each prophylactic condition (ARG, Brace, Control, Tape) during the sudden inversion event (0-100%).
Figure 3.5	Mean (SD) ankle inversion angle between males and females for the sudden inversion event (0-100%)
Figure 3.6	Mean (SD) ankle plantarflexion angle between males and females for the sudden inversion event (0-100%)
Figure 3.7	Mean (SD) dorsiflexion (DF), plantarflexion (PF), eversion (Ev), and inversion (Inv) muscular strength for males (blue) and females (red) 35
Figure 3.8	Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness for males (blue) and females (red).35

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

FAI	Functional Ankle Instability	
SE	Shear Wave Elastography	
3D	Three-Dimensional	
Con	Control Subject Group	
ARG	Ankle Roll Guard	
GRF	Ground Reaction Force	
BW	Body Weight	
IC	Initial Contact	
PS	Peak Stance	
ROM	Range of Motion	
CSA	Cross-Sectional Area	
PCSA	Physiological Cross-Sectional Area	

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

Ankle sprains are the most common injury experienced during sport¹. An ankle sprain accounts for 14% of all sports-related injuries and 3% of all emergency room visits². Ankle sprain injuries have a substantial financial and physical cost for the injured. In 2003, the direct cost for treating sports-related ankle injuries alone exceeded \$70 million dollars, with indirect costs of lost time at work or sports participation totaling \$1.1 billion dollars^{3,4}. But, the rate of ankle injury reportedly differs between males and females. A 2014 meta-analysis found females display almost twice the injury rate as males⁵. Females are reported to suffer 13.6 ankle sprains per 1000 athletic exposures compared to 6.94 ankle sprains per 1000 athletic exposures for their male counterparts⁵.

Ankle injuries typically occur from significant frontal plane motion of the joint. Specifically, an ankle sprain occurs from excessive ankle inversion past 30 degrees ^{5–7}. As a result, ankle prophylactics have been designed to prevent excessive inversion and subsequent injury. The use of an ankle brace is documented to decrease peak ankle inversion by 5° and total inversion range of motion up to 12° compared to an un-braced ankle^{8–10}. Similarly, it takes an individual 15% longer to reach peak ankle inversion when wearing an ankle brace⁹, providing the associated musculature greater time to stabilize the joint and prevent injury. As a result, these braces reportedly produce a 69% reduction in ankle sprain in both elite and recreational athletes¹¹. Despite their reported success, ankle braces may not prevent re-injury of the joint. Approximately 20% of individuals experienced re-injury of the ankle within 6 to 18 months, despite prolonged bracing with a prophylactic¹². The prolonged ankle bracing reportedly contributes to reduced functional capacity of the joint¹³. The compromised ankle joint function results in decreased joint range of motion and increased neuromuscular dysfunction of the peroneal musculature that negatively effects performance and may lead to re-injury^{13,14}. These deficits commonly lead to the onset of functional ankle instability (FAI), or repeated "giving way" of the joint. FAI occurs from reoccurring episodes of excessive inversion and often leads to of significant deterioration of the ankle later in life^{15–17}. A sex dimorphism in FAI is also apparent¹⁸. The incidence of FAI is approximately 32% more prevalent in females than their male counterparts¹⁹. However, the reason for the increased prevalence of FAI development in females is largely unknown and may stem from neuromuscular differences of the peroneal musculature exhibited between sexes or bracing that is ineffective for females.

A sex dimorphism in ankle neuromechanics (i.e., joint biomechanics and neuromuscular control) may contribute to FAI. During sports-relevant tasks, females exhibit greater frontal^{20,21} and sagittal plane^{20,22} ankle motions, which are thought to contribute to their increased injury risk^{23,24}. Reportedly, females exhibit up to 10° more ankle dorsiflexion and 4° more ankle inversion during sports-relevant tasks than their male counterparts^{20,21}. These differences in biomechanics may stem from a dimorphism in ankle neuromuscular control between males and females. Neuromuscular control provides dynamic restraint of the joint, i.e., stability, through preparatory, unconscious activation of the muscle in order to provide functional joint stability²⁵. Females have been shown to exhibit greater preparatory peroneal muscle activation during sports-relevant

tasks than male participants^{26,27}. This increased peroneal neuromuscular activation may protect and stabilize the ankle during weight bearing activities, but stem from differences in muscle strength and size between sexes. Females reportedly exhibit a 32 to 39% reduction in maximum peroneal strength, as well as significantly smaller cross sectional area of lower limb musculature compared to males $^{28-30}$. However, to our knowledge, it is unknown whether similar sex differences exist in the peroneal musculature that is thought to prevent ankle injury. Recently ultrasound technology has improved researchers' ability to measure *in vivo* muscle parameters. Most importantly, the recent development of shear wave elastography (SE) provides researchers the ability to measure in vivo muscle stiffness. Muscle stiffness plays an important role in performance and injury. While muscle stiffness is necessary for optimal levels of performance, high levels of muscle stiffness reportedly relate to bony injuries and low levels stiffness to soft tissue injuries³¹. In fact, individuals suffering from medial tibial stress syndrome exhibit greater stiffness of shank musculature (i.e., tibialis anterior, gastrocnemius, and soleus) than healthy controls.³² SE measurements may provide a more accurate estimation of individual muscle force than quantifying neuromuscular activation with surface electromyography devices³³, using ultrasound technology to asses peroneal stiffness may provide a more accurate estimation of muscle function. It is currently unknown if *in vivo* parameters of the peroneal musculature differ between sexes, or whether stiffness of this musculature impacts ankle biomechanics related to injury of the joint, particularly during sportsrelevant tasks.

Specific Aims

Specific Aim 1:

To examine ankle kinematics during a sudden inversion event to determine if joint biomechanics differ between sexes.

Hypothesis:

A significant sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics will be evident during the sudden inversion.

<u>Subhypothesis 1:</u> During the sudden inversion event, females will exhibit significantly greater peak ankle inversion angle, total ankle inversion range of motion, and faster time to peak ankle inversion compared to male counterparts.

<u>Subhypothesis 2:</u> During the sudden inversion event, females will exhibit significantly greater peak ankle plantarflexion and ankle plantarflexion ROM compared to their male counterparts.

Significance:

There is a lack of existing literature that directly compares ankle biomechanics between male and female participants during a sudden inversion event. The knowledge regarding ankle function during a sudden inversion event can help determine the etiology of ankle sprain and the biomechanics that lead to the sex disparity injury rate, which will potentially lead to the development of sex-specific injury prevention, treatment and rehabilitation methods, as well as sex-specific prophylactics.

Specific Aim 2:

To quantify the ability of conventional prophylactics to prevent excessive ankle inversion for males and females during a sudden inversion event. We will quantify ankle kinematics, specifically ankle inversion and plantarflexion, with and without an ankle prophylactic to determine the effectiveness of these devices to prevent ankle motions that lead to injury for both sexes.

Hypothesis:

When wearing an ankle prophylactic, participants will exhibit altered ankle kinematics during the sudden inversion event, but male participants will exhibit greater alterations than their female counterparts.

<u>Subhypothesis 1:</u> During the sudden inversion event, when wearing an ankle prophylactic participants will exhibit a significant reduction in peak ankle plantarflexion and inversion, as well as smaller ankle plantarflexion and inversion range of motion compared to a control condition.

<u>Subhypothesis 2:</u> During the sudden inversion event, male participants will exhibit a greater reduction in peak inversion and inversion range of motion while wearing an ankle prophylactic compared to their female counterparts.

Significance

Understanding the effectiveness of ankle braces to prevent excessive joint inversion will provide insight to their ability to prevent initial sprain and re-injury, as well as determine their effectiveness to prevent injury for both sexes. Determining whether ankle motions differ between prophylactic devices may provide fundamental information into whether sustained use leads to functional performance deficits that cause functional ankle instability. As a result, this information can be implemented by health care professionals during treatment and rehabilitation protocols to reduce the likelihood of the development of functional instability at the ankle.

Specific Aim 3:

To compare *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters between male and female participants. Specifically, the study will quantify physiological cross-sectional area (PCSA), maximum isometric strength, and peroneal muscle stiffness to determine whether these parameters differ between sexes.

Hypothesis:

Females will exhibit a smaller, weaker, and stiffer peroneal than their male counterparts.

<u>Subhypothesis 1:</u> The female participants will exhibit a significantly smaller PCSA of the peroneal musculature than their male counterparts.

<u>Subhypothesis 2:</u> The female participants will exhibit a significantly smaller maximum plantarflexion, dorsiflexion, inversion and eversion strength than their male counterparts.

<u>Subhypothesis 3</u>: The female participants will exhibit a significant increase in the stiffness of the peroneal musculature compared to their male counterparts.

Significance:

Knowledge of whether the peroneal musculature differs between sexes can provide insight into sex disparity of ankle sprain and development of functional ankle instability. The use of novel ultrasound technology allows for direct measurement of *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters that may provide fundamental knowledge regarding sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics and injury. As a result, both researchers and clinicians can accurately measure parameters of the peroneal musculature that can be used to tailor injury prevention and treatment protocols to specific individuals.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

The following section aims to detail ankle sprains, specifically the 1) incidence of ankle sprains across populations, 2) anatomy of ankle sprains, 3) development of ankle prophylactic braces as treatment for ankle sprain, 4) ankle brace consequences and the development of functional ankle instability, 5) sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics, and 6) recent advances in ultrasound technology to help identify risk factors for ankle sprain.

Ankle Sprain Epidemiology

Historically, ankle sprains are the most common recreational injury¹. Ankle sprains result in 14% of sports related injuries and 3% of all emergency room visits². These injuries have significant physical and economic costs. It has been shown that after an ankle sprain, 80.7% of individuals used ice treatment, 55.4% utilized crutches, and 56.6% took non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs)². Furthermore, after injury over 6% of individuals could not maintain their previous occupational activities³⁴. Absence from work or recreation has significant economic costs as well. In 2003, the direct cost for treating sports-related ankle injuries alone exceeded \$70 million dollars, with indirect costs of lost time at work or sports participation totaled \$1.1 billion dollars^{3,4}. More recently, the median cost for treatment of a lateral ankle sprain was estimated at \$1029 per patient³⁵.

Sex discrepancies of ankle sprain incidence have also been noted. A 2014 metaanalysis found females exhibit twice the injury rate as males⁵. Specifically, females suffer 13.6 ankle sprains per 1000 athletic exposures compared to 6.94 ankle sprains per 1000 athletic exposures exhibited by their male counterparts⁵. Because the most common risk factor for spraining your ankle is having a history of at least one ankle sprain, a higher incidence of ankle sprain in females puts them at greater risk for repeated injury³⁶. But, to date, it is largely unknown why females exhibit greater incidence than males.

Ankle Anatomy

The high incidence and debilitation of ankle sprain may be a result of the joint's unique anatomy. The ankle complex is made up of 3 articulations; the talucrural joint, the distal tibiofibular syndesmosis, and subtalar joint, all of which assist in stabilization and movement of the ankle. Specifically, the talucrural joint acts to transmit force during stance from the lower leg to the foot³⁷. Soft tissue surrounding the talocrural joint includes several supportive ligaments, including the calcaneofibular (CFL), the posterior talofibular (PTFL), and the anterior talofibular (ATFL). The ATFL has been shown *in vitro* to primarily prevent anterior displacement of the talus and excessive inversion of the ankle³⁷. However, compared to the PTFL and CFL, the ATFL is the weakest ankle ligament, and therefore the most commonly injured^{37–39}. As a result, ankle sprains most commonly occur from excessive inversion⁴⁰. The ankle has an average inversion range of motion (ROM) between 20 to 30°, and injury is thought to occur when inversion motions significantly exceed the 30° threshold²⁴. This has led to an increasing research focus on healthcare solutions to prevent excessive ankle inversion and subsequent injury.

Ankle Prophylactic Braces

Due to readiness and cost-efficiency, ankle prophylactics have primarily been used as a means for preventing ankle sprains. Ankle prophylactics most commonly consists of a lace-up brace or non-elastic tape wrapped around the joint to restrict range of motion⁴¹. Non-elastic tape is applied in a closed-basket weave pattern, where the ankle is held at 90 degrees of dorsiflexion as lateral anchor stirrups and figure eights are applied around the joint. Lace-up braces are generally classified as being made of cloth or nylon and include two Velcro stirrup straps and laces similar to a high-top shoe. Case study data has shown out of 13,500 athletic exposures only one injury occurred while wearing an ankle prophylactic⁴². Similarly, a 69% reduction in ankle sprain was displayed with the use of an ankle brace¹¹. A possible rationale for ankle prophylactics' ability to reduce ankle sprain incidence is their ability to increase kinesthetic awareness and limit ankle inversion motion¹¹. In order to justify the effectiveness of these ankle prophylactics, researchers have observed biomechanical performance measures during a variety of sports-relevant tasks.

Ankle Prophylactic Biomechanics

Sudden Inversion Event

To examine the effectiveness of ankle prophylactics researchers have simulated ankle sprain motions through a sudden inversion event. During a sudden inversion event, participants stand with feet shoulder width apart on a wooden platform that contains two trap doors. With the use of a trigger system, one of the doors is released to induce ankle inversion. These events produce approximately 30° of inversion, which has been deemed safe and ethical for participants⁴³. During a sudden inversion event, non-elastic ankle tape has been shown to produce 10° less inversion range of motion (ROM)^{8,9,44} and 12° lower peak ankle inversion angle than an unbraced ankle⁴⁵. Furthermore, ankle tape has exhibited 15% slower time to peak inversion⁹. A decrease in the inversion rate and ROM observed with ankle tape can allow for reflex mechanisms of the body to respond and potentially prevent or lessen ankle sprain severity⁹. Lace-up style prophylactics may provide similar restriction of ankle inversion, as a lace-up brace reportedly exhibit approximately 8° lower peak inversion angle and 23° less inversion ROM compared to an unbraced ankle during a sudden inversion event⁴⁶. Additionally, lace-up braces exhibited decreased inversion velocity by 35% during a sudden inversion event⁴⁷. When compared directly to non-elastic ankle tape, no significant difference in ankle inversion between prophylactics was evident⁴⁷. This indicates that lace-up braces may prevent ankle sprain to a similar capacity as ankle tape. While a sudden inversion event allows for direct quantification of ankle prophylactics' ability to reduce hazardous ankle biomechanics and subsequent injury, ankle sprains commonly occur during dynamic movement. Thus, dynamic movements more closely related to sports-specific tasks are recommended to fully observe ankle prophylactic ability to prevent injury⁴⁸.

Drop Landing

Though ankle prophylactics reduce harmful excessive ankle inversion, they may also reduce other necessary ankle motions (i.e, plantarflexion and dorsiflexion) during sports-relevant tasks. In particular, landing has been deemed a highly important dynamic movement during athletic activity in which the ankle joint provides crucial energy absorbtion⁴⁹. Ankle tape has been shown to reduce ankle sagittal plane ROM up to 18% during one and two legged drop landings compared to a unbraced condition^{50,51}.

Similarly, lace-up braces exhibited 10% to 33% reduction of ankle sagittal plane ROM during drop landing^{52,53}. The reduced ankle sagittal plane ROM exhibited with ankle prophylactics may impact the body's ability to effectively dissipate ground reaction forces during landing. Ankle tape and lace-up braces have displayed 10% to 13% greater peak vertical ground reaction force compared to a unbraced condition during a drop landing task^{52,54}. The larger ground reaction forces observed with ankle prophylactic use may increase risk of musculoskeletal injury during drop landing⁵⁵. Lace-up braces however, may greater alter the body's ability to dissipate ground reaction forces, as time to peak vertical ground reaction force was two times faster with a lace-up brace compared to tape⁵⁶. A higher rate of force that is applied to the body may increase risk of musculoskeletal injury from the rapid impact sent to the lower limb⁵¹. Thus, the impact of ankle prophylactics' on deleterious biomechanics during drop landing may differ between prophylactic design and warrant future research.

Vertical Jump

The reduced ankle sagittal plane motion displayed by ankle prophylactics may also impact sport performance. Ankle tape and lace-up braces reportedly decrease jump height 2 cm during a countermovement jump compared to a control condition^{57–61,62}. This reduction in performance may be associated with an inability to produce high ground reaction forces with restricted ankle motions, as decreased plantarflexion angle during vertical jump has been correlated to reduced jump height and peak ankle work^{60,63}. In a dynamic, explosive activity such as a vertical jump, reduced joint motions with an ankle prophylactic may be detrimental to the success of movement. However, kinetic data during a vertical jump with an ankle prophylactic remains largely unavailable from the literature. Future research should look to observe kinetic data as well as jump height measurements in an attempt to further analyze the impact of ankle prophylactics during a maximum vertical jump.

Walking and Running Gait

Similar performance deficits with ankle prophylactic use may be evident during gait. Ankle tape and lace-up braces have exhibited a 2° to 5° reduction in peak inversion angle and 5° to 9° reduction of inversion ROM compared to a control condition during an over-ground running task^{64,65}. While decreased ankle inversion is beneficial to lowering risk of ankle sprain, it may also illustrate reduced joint capacity and negatively impact performance. Ankle tape reportedly reduced plantarflexion ROM approximately 36% during a running task^{64,65}. This reduction in sagittal plane motion with ankle tape during gait may negatively impact running performance, as the use of ankle tape also exhibited a 5% increase in energy expenditure⁶⁵. However, the impact of ankle tape during gait can change with continuous exercise. Effects of ankle tape have been shown to no longer significantly impact ankle kinematics after 20 to 30 minutes of continuous exercise^{64–66}. Further, contrary to ankle tape, using a lace-up brace did not alter sagittal or frontal plane ROM or have significant impact on energy exposure during 30 minutes of continuous gait^{65,67}. Thus, lace-up braces may not significantly impact performance during gait. Future research is warranted to observe ankle prophylactic impact on user performance during sports-relevant tasks and determine if deleterious biomechanics are exhibited with prophylactic use and differ by design.

Ankle Brace Consequences and Functional Ankle Instability

While ankle prophylactics have been shown to limit excessive inversion and subsequent injury risk, they also restrict other ankle motions that may impact the body's ability to prevent re-injury of the ankle. Approximately 20% of individuals experienced re-injury of the ankle within 6 to 18 months, despite prolonged bracing with a prophylactic¹². Prolonged use of ankle prophylactics reportedly contribute to reduced functional capacity of the joint¹³. This reduction of ankle joint function results in decreased joint range of motion and increased neuromuscular dysfunction of the peroneal musculature that negatively affects performance^{13,14}. These deficits have the ability to lead to re-injury of the ankle joint and ultimately the development of functional ankle instability (FAI). FAI is defined by the sensation of the ankle "giving way" after the diagnosis of an inversion ankle sprain¹⁵. It has been estimated that 30% of individuals will develop FAI following an initial ankle sprain⁶⁸. Furthermore, a sex dimorphism in FAI is also apparent¹⁸, as the incidence of females developing FAI is reportedly 32% higher than male counterparts¹⁸.

Sex Differences Ankle Biomechanics

Unbraced Condition

A higher rate of FAI development in females may be affected by sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics. Females have shown 3° larger peak inversion angle²¹ and approximately 20° more inversion ROM²⁰ during a drop landing than their male counterparts. Moreover, females have exhibited 10° to 17° more ankle plantarflexion ROM during landing^{20,22}. Similar trends exist when observing sex difference during other sports-relevant tasks. Females have also exhibited 4° higher peak inversion angle and 13% greater relative ankle joint work than male counterparts during a side-step cutting task²¹. This indicates that increased range of motion in both the frontal and sagittal plane about the ankle observed in females may increase their likelihood of ankle sprain in an unbraced condition^{23,24}. Further, increased ankle work in females may indicate a greater amount of muscular effort about the joint to slow down the body's center of mass to prevent ankle sprain. However, differences in ankle biomechanics between males and females during sports-relevant tasks remains largely unknown and future research is warranted to observe sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics and impact on ankle sprain injury risk.

Braced Condition

Females' augmented ankle range of motion may also impact effectiveness of ankle prophylactics. According to Niu et al.⁶⁹, the use of ankle prophylactics may contribute to increased dynamic frontal plane instability in females and subsequent risk of ankle sprain injury. Females have displayed a 33% to 54% greater medial-lateral ground reaction force with ankle tape and lace-up brace during a drop landing compared to male counterparts⁶⁹. However, due to the small contribution of medial-lateral ground reaction force to overall ground reaction force, the extent of the clinical significance of these results is unknown. Further, sex differences with ankle prophylactics have also been observed during maximum vertical jump. Females reportedly showed a 3% greater decrease than males in vertical jump height with the use of an ankle tape compared to an untaped condition⁵⁷. This indicates that the use of ankle prophylactics may cause greater functional and sport-performance deficits in females than in males. Future research should look to observe if a sex dimorphism is evident in ankle biomechanics during sports-relevant tasks with prophylactic use.

Peroneal Musculature

Differences in ankle biomechanics between males and females may stem from a sex dimorphism in ankle neuromuscular control. Neuromuscular control aids in dynamic restraint and stability of the joint through preparatory, unconscious activation of the muscle²⁵. At the ankle, the primary muscles used for maintaining foot position through neuromuscular control during physical activity are the peroneus longus and peroneus brevis, making up the peroneal musculature¹⁴. Neuromuscular dysfunction of the peroneal musculature can cause instability about the ankle and ultimately lead to injury¹⁴. Females have been shown to exhibit approximately 12% greater and 7% longer peroneal muscle activation during gait than male counterparts^{26,27}. Thus, the activation strategies of ankle musculature, in particular the peroneal, may differ between sexes and increased peroneal muscle activation exhibited by female participants during stance phase may be needed to aid in the decreased dynamic posture control females display⁷⁰. Additionally, the increased peroneal activation may be a result of sex dimorphism in muscle size and strength. Females reportedly exhibit a 32 to 39% reduction in maximum peroneal strength compared to males²⁹. The reduction in muscular strength about the ankle may indicate need for greater peroneal activation to stabilize the joint in an attempt to prevent ankle sprain. Conversely, when data was normalized to participant weight, no significant difference in maximum peroneal strength was displayed²⁹. Thus, sex differences in muscular strength may be directly linked to common discrepancies in size between males and females. To our knowledge however, the extent of sex dimorphism in ankle musculature and impact on ankle sprain injury risk is largely unknown.

Ultrasound Technology

Recently, ultrasound technology has improved researchers' ability to take quantitative measurements and observe mechanical properties of muscle tissue *in vivo*. Through the use of ultrasound sonography, researchers are now able to measure various muscle parameters such as pennation angle, fascicle length, cross sectional area, and muscle thickness. Males have exhibited 7% larger muscle thickness and 10% greater angle of pennation in lower limb muscles than female counterparts⁷¹. This incongruity may have a significant impact on muscle force and velocity. A larger pennation angle permits a greater number of muscle fibers per cross-sectional area and results in a larger overall muscle force with the same volume of muscle^{71,72}. The ability to produce a larger muscle force by males may apply to the peroneal musculature, and thus lower risk of ankle sprain. However, sex discrepancy in muscle thickness and pennation angle for the peroneal musculature is largely unknown.

Males also display a 14% larger lower limb muscle cross-sectional area (CSA) than their female counterparts³⁰. Similar to pennation angle and muscle thickness, a larger cross-sectional area allows greater muscle force with the same tendon attachment⁷¹. Individuals who have suffered a lateral ankle sprain exhibit a smaller peroneal CSA compared to healthy controls⁷³. Thus, females' generally smaller muscle CSA compared to males may increase risk of ankle sprain. CSA has limitations when comparing groups with contrasting muscle architecture⁷⁴. A more accurate measurement may be the use of physiological cross-sectional area (PCSA). PCSA is the measurement of muscle cross-

16

sectional area at right angles to the longitudinal axis of the muscle fibers, while also taking into account the total muscle volume and length of the fibers⁷⁴. Thus, ultrasound sonography PCSA measurements allow for direct quantification of the force-production capacity of *in vivo* skeletal muscle while taking into account confounding muscle architecture differences. To date, however, it is largely unknown if PCSA measurements of the peroneal musculature differ between sexes.

Another development of ultrasound technology utilized in research is shear wave muscle elastography. Shear wave elastography is a novel way to measure stiffness of a particular muscle. This ultrasound technique submits a low frequency sonography to apply an acoustic compression force (stress) on the muscle tissue, causing an axial displacement (strain)⁷⁶. Using Hooke's law, researchers calculate Young's elastic modulus of the muscle to quantify stiffness⁷⁷. Shear wave elastography may provide a more accurate estimation of muscle stiffness than quantifying neuromuscular activation through conventional methods such as surface electromyography or muscle palpation 33 . Muscle stiffness plays an important role in performance and injury. Some level of muscle stiffness is reportedly necessary for optimal performance, as increased stiffness has been associated with greater running economy^{31,78}. When observing muscle stiffness with respect to injury, increased stiffness reportedly relates to bony injuries and decreased stiffness with soft tissue injuries³¹. This has been shown to be evident when observing shear wave elastography measurements in individuals suffering from medial tibial stress syndrome (MTSS). Reportedly, MTSS participants exhibit approximately 11% higher tibialis anterior, gastrocnemius, and soleus muscle stiffness than uninjured controls³². This trend may carry over to the peroneal musculature, where higher muscle stiffness

measurements indicate greater risk for ankle sprain. However, an optimal level of muscle stiffness for injury-free performance is largely unknown.

Limited research has also observed shear wave elastography measurements between males and females. One study has found no sex effect on active muscle stiffness of the tibialis anterior⁷⁹. This indicates that muscle stiffness may not influence sex discrepancies in performance and injury. However, females in the study did display, albeit insignificant, a 3 to 14 kilopascals (kPa) greater shear modulus measurements than male counterparts⁷⁹. Further, when observing upper body musculature, females display significantly higher muscle stiffness than male counterparts⁸⁰. A trend of increased muscle stiffness in females may carry over to the peroneal musculature and increase their risk of ankle sprain injury. Yet, to date, it is largely unknown if sex impacts muscle stiffness of the peroneal musculature or if abnormal peroneal muscle stiffness alters ankle biomechanics that increase the risk of ankle sprain. Future research should quantify sex differences in *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters using ultrasound sonography and shear wave elastography, as well as determine how these parameters impact ankle biomechanics.

Ankle sprain from excessive joint inversion is a frequent recreational injury, particularly for females. Numerous prophylactic devices have been developed to prevent initial and re-injury of the ankle. Research has demonstrated that these braces are effective at limiting inversion, but negatively impact performance and may not prevent re-injury. To date, limited data exists on the ability of these braces to prevent ankle biomechanics related to injury for both males and females. Considering ankle biomechanics reportedly differ between sexes during sports-relevant tasks, a sex

18

dimorphism in ankle neuromuscular control may contribute to the high rate of ankle sprain for females. With the recent enhancement of ultrasound shear wave elastography, researchers can accurately assess *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters for both sexes and determine the impact of peroneal neuromuscular function on ankle biomechanics. This information can be used to improve the effectiveness of ankle prophylactics for both males and females, and ultimately reduce the number of sports-related injuries.

CHAPTER THREE: MANUSCRIPT

Introduction

Ankle sprains are a common, costly sports-related injury^{1,3,4}. These injuries typically occur from excessive ankle inversion motion past 30 degrees^{5–7}. As a result, ankle prophylactics have been designed to prevent injury by restricting ankle inversion¹³. Common ankle prophylactics, such as lace-up braces and non-elastic tape, effectively reduce incidence of ankle sprain¹¹ by restricting peak ankle inversion angle and range of motion (ROM), as well as time to peak ankle inversion compared to an un-braced ankle during a sudden inversion event^{8–10}. But despite their reported success, common ankle prophylactics may not effectively prevent re-injury of the joint, as approximately 20% of individuals experience ankle re-injury within 6 to 18 months of initial injury¹².

Prolonged ankle bracing reportedly contributes to reduced functional capacity of the joint¹³ and peroneal neuromuscular dysfunction that leads to re-injury^{13,14}. These deficits are commonly present at the onset of functional ankle instability (FAI), or reoccurring episodes of excessive joint inversion^{15–17}. Development of FAI may result from common ankle prophylactics' restriction of joint plantar- and dorsi-flexion motions^{51,52}. The deleterious effects of common ankle prophylactics motivated the development of the Ankle Roll Guard (ARG). The ARG is a novel ankle prophylactic that supposedly allows the user normal plantar- and dorsi-flexion motions while adding mechanical stability needed to prevent excessive inversion and reduce the likelihood of

injury. Yet, effectiveness of the ARG compared to common ankle prophylactics (lace-up brace and tape) is currently unknown.

Females are twice as likely to suffer an ankle sprain than their male counterparts⁵. However, the reason for sex dimorphism in ankle injury is largely unknown, but may stem from ankle neuromuscular differences between the sexes. During sports-relevant tasks, females exhibit greater ankle plantar- and dorsi-flexion^{20,22} and inversion²¹ motions, biomechanics thought to increase injury risk 23,24 , compared to males. The sex differences in ankle biomechanics may result from a dimorphism in neuromuscular control of the joint between males and females. Neuromuscular control provides dynamic joint restraint and functional stability through preparatory, unconscious activation of the associated musculature²⁵, such as the peroneals at the ankle. Females exhibit greater peroneal muscle activation during sports-relevant tasks than males^{26,27}. The increased peroneal activation may be necessary for females to adequately protect and stabilize the ankle during weight bearing activities, because of their deficits in muscle strength and size compared to males. Females are typically smaller and weaker than their male counterparts^{30,81}, and in fact, exhibit between 32 to 39% reduction in maximum peroneal strength compared to males²⁹. Although, females are reported to have significantly smaller cross sectional area of lower limb musculature compared to males⁸¹, it is currently unknown whether sex differences in the peroneal musculature exist.

Recent advances in ultrasound technology have improved researchers' ability to measure *in vivo* muscle parameters. Most importantly, the recent development of shear wave elastography (SE) provides researchers the ability to measure *in vivo* muscle stiffness. Muscle stiffness plays an important role in performance and injury^{31,76}, and

optimal muscle stiffness is necessary to prevent injury. Increased muscle stiffness reportedly relates to bony injuries and decreased stiffness to soft tissue injuries³¹. Using ultrasound sonography and SE measurements to assess peroneal stiffness may provide a more accurate estimation of muscle function³³ and identify potential neuromuscular risk factors of ankle sprain. Yet, it is currently unknown if *in vivo* parameters of the peroneal musculature differ between sexes. With that in mind, the primary purpose of this study was to quantify the ability of ankle prophylactics (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape) to prevent excessive ankle inversion during a sudden inversion event, and determine whether the effectiveness of the ankle prophylactic differs between sexes. It is hypothesized that each ankle prophylactic will reduce ankle inversion and plantarflexion motions, as well as time to peak ankle inversion compared to the control condition. But, females would exhibit greater ankle plantarflexion and inversion motions, and faster time to peak ankle inversion with all prophylactic conditions compared to males. A secondary purpose of this study is to compare *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters between male and female participants. It is hypothesized that females will exhibit a smaller, weaker, and stiffer peroneal than their male counterparts.

Methods

Subjects

An *a priori* power analysis of preliminary ankle inversion exhibited during a sudden inversion event indicated a minimum of 11 participants per group (sex) are needed to achieve 80% statistical power with an alpha level of 0.05. Thus, to ensure adequate sample size, we recruited thirty-two (16 male and 16 female) participants between the ages 18 to 30 years of age (Table 3.1). To be included, all participants must

be in good health and recreationally active, as defined by a score of 5 or higher on the Tegnar scale (Appendix A)⁸². Potential participants were excluded if they had: (1) any pain or current symptoms of ankle sprain; (2) a history of fracture or surgery in the lower limbs; (3) and/or any known neurological disorders. Participants were further defined as functionally instable (FAI) or control (Con) based on their answers to the Ankle Instability Instrument (Appendix B)¹⁶. For this study, FAI participants indicated they have a history of at least one medically diagnosed ankle sprain accompanied by frequent sensations of "giving way"¹⁵; whereas, Con indicated no history of ankle sprain or "giving way". We attempted to recruit equal numbers of FAI and Con participants.

Table 3.1Subject demographics mean (SD)

	Ν	Height (m)	Weight (kg)	Age (years)
Males	16	1.76 (0.04)	80.36 (9.57)	21.93 (3.13)
Females	16	1.68 (0.06)	64.59 (7.71)	21.40 (2.82)

Experimental Design

The study utilized a repeated measures design. Each participant performed two test sessions. Each test session lasted approximately 1.5 to 2 hours. During each session, participants performed all sports-relevant tasks with two ankle braces. The ankle braces included: ARG prophylactic brace (Armor1, Ankle Roll Guard, LLC, Boise, ID, USA), lace-up brace (ASO Ankle Stabilizer, MedSpec, Charlotte, NC, USA), closed basket weave ankle tape application, and unbraced control (Figure 3.1). To avoid bias and confounding data, a 4 x 4 Williams Design Latin square approach was used to randomize the testing order of the braces (Table 3.2).



Figure 3.1 Depiction of (a) Ankle Roll Guard (ARG), (b) ASO Ankle Stabilizer (Brace), and (c) closed-basket weave ankle tape (Tape).

Table 3.2The Latin Square design used for randomization of the testing orderfor each brace condition.

	SESSION 1	SESSION 2	SESSION 3	SESSION 4
Order 1	ARG	Control	Brace	Tape
Order 2	Control	Tape	ARG	Brace
Order 3	Tape	Brace	Control	ARG
Order 4	Brace	ARG	Tape	Control

Peroneal Muscle Testing

At the beginning of testing, each participant had their basic anthropometric information, including height (m), weight (kg), and age (years) recorded. Next, each participant had strength, and *in vivo* parameters of the peroneal musculature measured for either the affected (medically diagnosed ankle sprain) limb (FAI) or dominant limb (Con). The affected limb was analyzed for FAI participants, as greater neuromuscular deficits are reported to occur following ankle sprain^{83,84}. Participants self-reported leg dominance as the leg they preferred for kicking a soccer ball⁸⁵. To quantify ankle strength, participants performed three maximum isometric dorsiflexion and plantarflexion, and inversion and eversion contractions on an isokinetic dynamometer (System 2, Biodex Medical Systems Inc, Shirley, NY). To quantify *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters, each participant had three elastograms of their peroneal musculature recorded using an ultrasound 9L4 transducer (Siemens Acuson S2000). An elastogram was recorded while each participant (1) laid on their contralateral side, (2) stood shoulder width apart, and (3) stood on a wooden platform with their ankle inverted to 30 degrees. Participant foot position at 90° of dorsiflexion was maintained during prone and standing elastograms. All *in vivo* muscle parameters were measured in using OsiriX (Pimeo SARL, Bernex, Switzerland). From each elastogram, muscle stiffness, i.e., shear modulus, were calculated according to Eby et al.⁸⁶ using the following formula:

$G = c_s$

where G is shear modulus, c_s is shear wave propagation velocity, and ρ is density which is assumed to be 1000 kg/m² for all skeletal muscle. Muscle volume was estimated according to Fukunaga et al.⁸⁷ using the following formula:

$$MV (m^3) = L \times (MT^2)$$

where MT is muscle thickness and L is leg length. Muscle volume was normalized to height and weight of all participants according Feger et al.⁸⁸. Physiological cross sectional area (PCSA) was quantified according to Ward et al.⁸⁹ using the following formula:

$$PCSA = (MV (m^3) \times cos(\theta)) / Lf (cm)$$

where θ is pennation angle and Lf is fiber length. Pennation angle and fiber length was measured from the peroneus brevis only due to limitations in the ability to visualize
muscle fibers of the peroneus longus in vivo. PCSA was reported two ways: (1) normalized to standard muscle volume and (2) normalized to muscle volume corrected for participant size (PCSAN). PCSAN was quantified using the following formula:

$$PCSAN = [(MV (m^3) / (BM (kg) \times Ht (m)) \times \cos(\theta)] / Lf (cm)$$

where BM is body mass and Ht is height of the participant.

Biomechanical Testing

During each test session, participants had three-dimensional (3D) lower limb (hip, knee, and ankle) joint biomechanics data recorded during a series of sports-relevant tasks. During each task, ground reaction force (GRF) data (2400 Hz) was recorded with a force platform (AMTI OR6 Series, Advanced Mechanical Technology Inc., Watertown, MA), while eight high-speed (240 Hz) optical cameras (MXF20, Vicon Motion Systems LTD, Oxford, UK) recorded 3D marker trajectories. For each trial, Vicon Nexus (v2.6, Vicon Motion Systems, LTD, Oxford, UK) captured and stored biomechanics data for post processing.

Each participant completed a variety of sports-relevant tasks. The tasks included an over-ground run, single leg cut, maximal vertical jump, drop landing, single-leg balance, and a sudden inversion event. The order of all tasks was randomized during the study for each testing session using a 6x6 Latin Square design (Table 3.3). For the purposes of this study, only the sudden inversion event task was analyzed. Data for the drop landing, vertical jump, and single-leg cut task are provided in Appendices C-E.

	Activity 1	Activity 2	Activity 3	Activity 4	Activity 5	Activity 6
Order 1	Balance	Cut	Run	Inversion	Land	Jump
Order 2	Cut	Inversion	Balance	Jump	Run	Land
Order 3	Inversion	Jump	Cut	Land	Balance	Run
Order 4	Jump	Land	Inversion	Run	Cut	Balance
Order 5	Land	Run	Jump	Balance	Inversion	Cut
Order 6	Run	Balance	Land	Cut	Jump	Inversion

Table 3.3The Latin Square design used for randomization of the activity orderfor each testing session

For the sudden inversion event, participants stood with feet shoulder width apart, arms to the side, and looking straight ahead on a wooden platform. The wooden platform contained side-by-side trap doors that rotated 30 degrees when released, allowing the ankle to invert from a neutral standing position (Figure 3.2)^{14,84}. Randomly, a researcher removed the mechanical support of one trap door, allowing the door to fall producing a sudden ankle inversion. Adhesive, non-slip strips on each trap door marked appropriate foot placement and prevent the foot from slipping when the trap door falls. The participant performed five successful trials on each leg. A trial was considered successful if the participant did not anticipate the inversion drop and stayed on the wooden platform for the duration of the trial. The order (dominant vs non-dominant) of the sudden inversion event trials was randomized with a random number generator (Excel 2016, Microsoft, Seattle, WA, USA) prior to testing.



Figure 3.2 Depiction of (a) participant starting positon shoulder width apart on sudden inversion event platform, and (b) after the trap door is dropped, causing 30° of ankle inversion.

Biomechanical Analysis

During each trial, lower limb joint rotations were quantified from 3D coordinates of thirty-two retro-reflective markers (Table 3.4). Markers were applied to specific anatomical landmarks with double sided tape and secured with elastic tape (Cover-Roll Stretch, BSN Medical GmbH, Hamburg, Germany). After marker placement, a high-speed video recording of the participant standing in anatomical position (static) was recorded. The static recording was used to construct a kinematic model that consists of seven segments (pelvis, and bilateral thigh, shank, and foot) and 24 degrees of freedom. Each segment had a local coordinate system and three orthogonal axes (x, y, and z) assigned in Visual 3D. The orthogonal axes were specified using a joint coordinate system approach relative to the participants' static position that consists of medial-lateral x-axis, anterior-posterior y-axis, and vertical z-axis^{90,91}. For the pelvis, the joint center

was defined as halfway between the right and left anterior superior iliac spines (ASIS) and assigned six degrees of freedom (three rotational and three translational)⁹². For the hip, a functional joint center was calculated according to Schwartz and Rozumalski ⁹³ and assigned a local coordinate system with three degrees of freedom. For the knee and ankle, the joint centers were calculated as the midpoint between the lateral and medial epicondyles and malleoli, respectively, and assigned three degrees of freedom according to Grood and Suntay⁹⁰, and Wu³⁶.

Segment	Marker Location
Pelvis	Anterior-superior iliac spines, Posterior-superior iliac spines, and Iliac crests
Thigh	Grater trochanter, Distal thigh, Medial and lateral femoral epicondyles
Shank	Tibial tuberosity, Lateral fibula, Distal tibia, <i>Medial</i> and <i>Lateral Malleoli</i>
Foot	Posterior heal, Midpoint of first and fifth metatarsal heads, <i>First metatarsal head</i> , and <i>Fifth metatarsal head</i>

Table 3.4Marker placement for kinematic model.

Note: Italic indicates calibration markers

For the sudden inversion event, marker data was processed and low pass filtered using a fourth-order Butterworth filter cut off at 12 Hz⁹⁴. The filtered marker trajectories were processed with Visual 3D (C-Motion, Rockville, MD) to solve for 3D hip, knee, and ankle rotations. All biomechanical variables during the sudden inversion event were time-normalized from 0-100% of inversion phase resampled to 1% increments (N=101). For the sudden inversion event, inversion phase was defined as the start of inversion movement to peak inversion plus 20 frames. The start of inversion was defined as the first instance ankle inversion exceeds two standard deviations above baseline (i.e.,

anatomical position), while peak inversion was defined by the largest ankle inversion angle exhibited during the sudden inversion event.

Statistical Analysis

For statistical analysis, specific ankle kinematic variables, and peroneal muscle parameters were submitted to analysis. For the sudden inversion event, the dependent variables include peak (0% - 100%) ankle plantarflexion and inversion angle, range (ROM; peak angle – initial angle) of plantarflexion and inversion motion, and time to peak ankle inversion. Each biomechanical variable was averaged across all successful trials to create a participant-based mean. Then, the participant-based mean was submitted to a repeated measures ANOVA to test the main effect and interaction of brace (ARG, Brace, Control, Tape) and sex (male vs. female). Significant interactions were submitted to simple effects analysis, and a Hommel Bonferroni correction was used for pairwise comparisons⁹⁵. The peroneal muscle parameters submitted to analysis included PCSA, PCSAN and muscle stiffness, and maximum ankle plantarflexion, dorsiflexion, inversion, and eversion strength. Each dependent muscle parameter was submitted to an independent samples *t-test* to test the effect of sex. Intra- and inter-session reliability of peroneal muscle stiffness measurements was analyzed by the interclass correlation coefficient (ICC), and interpreted as follows: below 0.499 as poor, 0.500 to 0.699 as moderate, 0.700 to 0.899 as good, and 0.900 to 1.000 as excellent⁹⁶ (Appendix F.2). All statistical analysis was conducted with SPSS (v23, IBM, Armonk, NY) and alpha set to a *priori* at P < 0.05.

30

Results

During the sudden inversion event, a significant prophylactic by sex interaction was observed for ankle inversion ROM (p = 0.010). Females exhibited greater ankle inversion ROM compared to males with Control and ARG (p = 0.001, p = 0.010, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$), but no significant difference was evident between sexes for any other condition (p > 0.017; Table 5). Females exhibited greater ankle inversion ROM with ARG compared to Brace (p = 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$), and Control compared to Brace and Tape (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$); whereas, males exhibited no difference in inversion ROM between any condition (p > 0.037; Table 3.5).

	ARG		Brace		Control		Таре	
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female
Pk Inv	33.78	36.58	33.73	35.18	32.68	38.32	31.72	36.02
	(3.66)	(4.90)	(4.94)	(4.55)	(4.97)	(4.40)	(5.37)	(4.31)
Inv	24.44	27.25	23.75	24.89	23.77	28.71	22.42	25.41
ROM	(2.68)	(3.12)	(3.41)	(3.87)	(4.22)	(2.78)	(4.49)	(4.16)
Dur	0.18	0.18	0.25	0.23	0.19	0.20	0.23	0.22
	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.06)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.04)
DI- DE	37.35	34.28	33.79	29.46	36.55	34.05	35.24	30.86
ГКГГ	(5.13)	(4.33)	(5.38)	(4.94)	(5.09)	(3.52)	(4.62)	(5.60)
PF	20.92	18.92	17.34	14.33	20.86	18.69	18.46	14.63
ROM	(3.39)	(3.85)	(3.81)	(3.94)	(3.35)	(3.85)	(3.62)	(3.83)

Table 3.5Mean (SD) ankle biomechanics quantified during the suddeninversion event with each prophylactic for both sexes.

During the sudden inversion event, ankle prophylactic had significant effect on ankle inversion ROM (p < 0.001), time to peak inversion (p < 0.001), peak plantarflexion angle (p < 0.001), and plantarflexion ROM (p < 0.001), but not peak ankle inversion angle (p = 0.222). Ankle inversion ROM was greater with ARG and Control compared to Brace (p = 0.002, p = 0.002, p = 0.015, adjusted α = 0.0167) and Tape (p = 0.006, p < 0.001, adjusted α = 0.0167), but no significant difference was noted between any other

condition (p > 0.388; Figure 3.3). During the sudden inversion event, it took significantly less time to reach peak inversion with ARG and Control compared to Brace (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0167$) and Tape (p < 0.001, p = 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0167$).



Figure 3.3 Mean (SD) ankle inversion angle for each prophylactic condition (ARG, Brace, Control, Tape) during the sudden inversion event (0-100%).

However, no difference in time to peak inversion was observed between ARG and Control (p = 0.075) or Brace and Tape (p = 0.217) in time to peak inversion (Table 5). Participants also exhibited greater peak ankle plantarflexion angles with Control (p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$) and ARG (p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$) compared to Brace and ARG compared to Tape (p = 0.011, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0125$), but no significant difference evident between any other condition (p > 0.020) (Figure 3.4). During the sudden inversion event, participants also exhibited significantly greater ankle plantarflexion range of motion with Control and ARG compared to Brace (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0167$) and Tape (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted $\alpha = 0.0167$). But, no difference between Control and ARG (p = 0.804) or Brace and Tape (p = 0.161) was evident.



Figure 3.4 Mean (SD) ankle plantarflexion angle for each prophylactic condition (ARG, Brace, Control, Tape) during the sudden inversion event (0-100%).

Females exhibited greater peak ankle inversion angle (p = 0.009) and ROM (p = 0.009)

0.011), and smaller peak plantarflexion angle (p = 0.012) and ROM (p = 0.021)

compared to males (Figure 3.5, 3.6). Sex had no significant effect on time to peak

inversion (p = 0.817).



Figure 3.5 Mean (SD) ankle inversion angle between males and females for the sudden inversion event (0-100%).



Figure 3.6 Mean (SD) ankle plantarflexion angle between males and females for the sudden inversion event (0-100%).

Females exhibited smaller PCSA (p = 0.006) compared to males. But after normalization for body mass, sex did not have a significant effect on peroneal size (PCSAN; p = 0.735) (Table 3.6). Further, females exhibited significantly smaller dorsiflexion strength (p = 0.047) compared to males. However, sex had no significant effect on or plantarflexion (p = 0.106), inversion (p = 0.101), or eversion (p = 0.142) strength (Figure 3.7) or muscle stiffness (prone: p = 0.196, standing: p = 0.488, or inverted: p = 0.804) (Figure 3.8, Table 3.6).

Table 3.6Mean (SD) muscle parameters for both sexes.

	PCSA	PCSAN	Prone	Standing	Inverted
Male	35.52 (10.16)	0.24 (0.08)	3.39 (0.91)	3.67 (1.34)	6.59 (1.40)
Female	25.29 (7.02)	0.23 (0.07)	2.94 (1.02)	3.37 (0.99)	6.73 (1.62)



Figure 3.7 Mean (SD) dorsiflexion (DF), plantarflexion (PF), eversion (Ev), and inversion (Inv) muscular strength for males (blue) and females (red).



Figure 3.8 Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness for males (blue) and females (red).

Discussion

Ankle prophylactics are used to prevent excessive joint inversion and subsequent injury, but the current outcomes support the tenet that prophylactic effectiveness to prevent injury may depend on device design⁹⁷. In agreement with previous literature^{8,9,62}, both Brace and Tape may decrease risk of ankle sprain⁸ by restricting ankle inversion ROM ($\sim 1.9^{\circ}$ to 2.3°) compared to an unbraced, Control ankle during the sudden inversion event. However, contrary to our hypothesis, the ARG may not effectively reduce ankle inversion ROM, as participants exhibited ~1.5° to 1.9° greater inversion ROM with ARG compared to Brace and Tape, respectively. While the reason for this discrepancy is not immediately evident, the ARG's design may only afford it the ability to limit harmful ankle motions, such as peak ankle inversion. In contrast with previous literature^{45,46}, peak ankle inversion angle exhibited during the sudden inversion event did not significantly differ between each ankle prophylactic. Participants did, however, exhibit a nonsignificant ~0.5° to 1.7° decrease in peak inversion with each brace (ARG, Brace, and Tape), compared to Control. Because ankle prophylactics reportedly reduce the incidence of ankle sprain^{11,42}, this small, statistically non-significant decrease in peak ankle inversion may hold clinical significance and warrants further study. Each ankle prophylactic (ARG, Brace and Tape), in fact, prevented peak ankle inversion angle from exceeding 36° , which is 5° below where injury is thought to occur²³. Peak ankle inversion exhibited during the Control condition was also 4° lower than previously reported⁹⁸, and the current discrepancies with existing literature may stem from limitations of the wooden platform currently used for testing. The wooden platform included mechanical stops to prevent the participant from suffering an ankle sprain, but may have limited excessive ankle inversion and obfuscated the protective benefits of each ankle prophylactic.

An ideal prophylactic design would not restrict "normal" ankle motions, such as plantar-dorsiflexion, rather only prevent joint motions that lead to ligament damage and subsequent injury⁹⁹. In agreement with McCaw & Cerullo⁵⁰, both Brace and Tape

reduced ankle plantar- and dorsi-flexion motions with use. Specifically, Brace and Tape participants decreased peak plantarflexion angle between 2.2° and 3.7° compared to Control during the sudden inversion event. Ankle prophylactics that limit sagittal plane ankle motions may impair joint performance and increase the likelihood of mechanical or functional instability development^{13,100}. The ARG produced a similar (i.e., not statistically significant) peak plantarflexion angle (35.8°) as the Control condition (35.3°) , and subsequently may allow the user "normal" ankle motions, reducing the likelihood of mechanical or functional ankle instability development with use. Conversely, the current experimental outcomes demonstrate the ARG may be limited in its ability to stabilize the ankle compared to more restrictive braces, such as Brace and Tape. In agreement with previous literature^{9,47} both Brace and Tape increased the time to peak inversion compared to Control by 18% and 15%, and compared to ARG by 24% and 23%, respectively. An increase in the time to peak inversion with the Brace and Tape prophylactics may allow the individual to coordinate a sufficient reflex response, potentially preventing ankle sprain⁹, but may be indicative of the joint restriction that leads to functional joint instabilities and reduced user performance. Therefore, individuals who have suffered an ankle sprain may benefit from the use of ARG during rehabilitation, which allows the user "normal" ankle motions while providing restraint from harmful ankle motions (i.e., excessive inversion) that lead to re-injury.

The current outcomes indicate females' incidence of ankle sprain may stem from a sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics. Females exhibited $\sim 3.6^{\circ}$ greater peak inversion angle and $\sim 2.9^{\circ}$ more ankle inversion ROM compared to males during the sudden inversion. Greater peak ankle inversion and inversion ROM are related to injury risk^{8,24} and may predispose females to ankle injury^{23,98}, contributing to the sex disparity in injury rates. Yet, sex may also impact the effectiveness of an ankle prophylactic. Females reduced ankle inversion ROM with Brace (24.9°) and Tape (25.4°) compared to Control (28.7°), whereas, males exhibited no reduction in ankle inversion ROM with the ankle prophylactics. It may be restrictive prophylactics, such as Brace and Tape, only provide substantial protective benefits and effectively limit ankle inversion for increased ROMs exhibited by female participants.

During the sudden inversion event, females also displayed a sex dimorphism in sagittal plane ankle biomechanics. Contrary to our hypothesis, females decreased peak plantarflexion angle by 3.5° and ROM by 2.8° compared to males. While the reason for the contradiction with our hypothesis is not immediately evident, sagittal plane ankle motion is reported to reduce risk of ankle ligament damage¹⁰¹, and may be related to function of ankle musculature¹⁰². Males exhibited 12% greater dorsiflexion strength and, albeit non-significant, 50% greater peroneal and 16% greater plantarflexion strength than females. Strength of males' ankle musculature may have afforded them the use of greater sagittal ankle plane motion to decrease risk of ankle sprain during the sudden inversion event. Conversely, the altered function of the ankle musculature for the typically smaller, weaker females may necessitate restricted sagittal plane ankle motions to limit the likelihood of injury. Females exhibited a significant 36% decrease in peroneal PCSA and non-significant 5% decrease in peroneal PCSAN compared to males. To combat their limited peroneal function, including size and strength, females may increase peroneal muscle activation of the ankle musculature²⁶ to provide the joint stability necessary to

prevent injury, which manifests as reduced sagittal plane ankle motions during the sudden inversion event.

Muscle stiffness plays an important role in performance and injury. Increased levels of muscle stiffness leads to bony injuries, while decreased stiffness leads to soft tissue injuries³¹. Yet, to our knowledge, no study has reported differences in *in vivo* peroneal musculature stiffness between males and females. In contradiction of our hypothesis, sex had no significant effect on any peroneal muscle stiffness measurements (prone, standing, and inverted). However, males displayed a non-significant 17% and 9% increase in muscle stiffness in prone and standing positions, respectively, while females exhibited a 2% increase in muscle stiffness with an inverted ankle. Considering Akiyama et al.³² reported greater muscle stiffness in individuals with current symptoms of medial tibial stress syndrome, it may be participants exhibiting symptoms of FAI, rather than sex, that presents altered peroneal muscle stiffness. In fact, participants who self-reported FAI symptoms exhibited up to a 13% increase in peroneal muscle stiffness compared to healthy controls (Appendix F.1). Increased stiffness measurements in FAI participants may indicate altered neuromuscular activation, and future is warranted to observe the peroneal muscle in FAI participants and muscle stiffness implications on ankle injury risk.

Conclusion

In conclusion, the use of ankle prophylactics may decrease risk of injury, but the protective benefits may depend on the specific prophylactic. During the sudden inversion event, all tested ankle prophylactics exhibited similar protection from excessive peak ankle inversion, yet participants only decreased ankle inversion ROM and time to peak inversion, biomechanics commonly associated with injury risk, with the Brace and Tape prophylactics. The restrictive Brace and Tape may also limit ankle sagittal plane motions, including peak plantarflexion angle and ROM, compared to the ARG, increasing the likelihood of mechanical or functional instability development with sustained use. During the sudden inversion event, females exhibited greater peak ankle inversion and ROM, biomechanics that may contribute to the sex disparity in ankle sprain. But, the tested prophylactics, in particular Brace and Tape, may only provide substantial protective benefits for females and not males. Further, the smaller and weaker peroneal females reduced sagittal plane ankle motions compared to males and future study is warranted to determine whether this stems from a sex dimorphism in peroneal size and strength.

CHAPTER FOUR: CONCLUSION

Introduction

This study's purpose was two-fold, (1) to examine the influence of ankle prophylactics on joint biomechanics during the sudden inversion event for both males and females, and (2) to determine if *in vivo* peroneal muscle parameters differ between sexes. Key findings support the hypotheses that ankle prophylactics reduce harmful biomechanics and subsequent joint injury risk, and females exhibit altered ankle biomechanics and peroneal function compared to males, which may increase their risk of ankle sprain.

Key Findings

Ankle prophylactics produced a significant reduction of frontal plane motion at the joint during the sudden inversion event, but this reduction differed between ankle prophylactics. Specifically, a greater reduction in ankle inversion and subsequent injury risk was exhibited with both Brace and Tape compared to the ARG and Control prophylactics. The Brace and Tape, also, limited sagittal plane ankle motions, increasing the likelihood of mechanical or functional instability development with sustained use. A sex dimorphism in ankle biomechanics was evident during the sudden inversion event. Females exhibited greater frontal plane ankle motion, which may contribute to the sex disparity in ankle sprain. Yet, the ankle prophylactics may be more effective for females, as they exhibited a greater reduction in ankle inversion compared to males with prophylactic use.

A sex dimorphism in peroneal muscle parameters was also evident. Females displayed smaller peroneal PCSA compared to males, however, after normalization to participant body mass, there was not a sex dimorphism in peroneal size. Females exhibited a reduction ankle muscle strength. But, despite being generally smaller and weaker, females did not exhibit a difference in peroneal muscle stiffness compared to males.

Significance

These findings support the tenet that the use of an ankle prophylactic can significantly decrease the risk of ankle sprain, but prophylactic effectiveness may depend on specific prophylactic and sex of user. This research provided the first documented sexdimorphism in ankle biomechanics with prophylactic use. Females' ankle biomechanics, even with the aid of an ankle prophylactic, differ than males and may their increase risk of ankle injury. These experimental outcomes provided herein can be implemented by health care practitioners to improve treatment and rehabilitation strategies for initial ankle sprain. The implementation of these findings may lead to a reduction in functional ankle instability development. Further, the current findings provide fundamental knowledge regarding the etiology of ankle sprain in general and the ankle biomechanics specifically that produce the sex disparity in ankle injury rate.

Limitations

This study may be limited by the chosen ankle prophylactics. The currently chosen ankle prophylactics are commonly used during recreational activities and previous

research. Yet, prophylactic effectiveness is dependent on specific device design and further testing of other ankle prophylactic designs may alter the current findings. However considering the general design is consistent across most ankle prophylactics, we do not anticipate testing different ankle prophylactics would have altered the practical significance of the current findings or resulted in significant different in peak ankle inversion angles exhibited during the sudden inversion event. The design of the wooden platform may be a limitation. The construction of the current wooden platform used during the sudden inversion event included mechanical stops that prevented an individual's ankle inversion from substantially exceeding 30°, and as a result we had no adverse events during testing. Although, these mechanical stops may have obfuscated the "true" peak ankle inversion angle, it was necessary for the health and safety of our participants. In particular, the design of the wooden platform may have limited the ability to quantify the ARG's effectiveness from its unique design. But, regardless, the wooden platform remains the gold standard for quantifying effectiveness of ankle prophylactics and allows from direct comparison with previously experimental data.

Future Work

The effectiveness of an ankle prophylactics may differ between male and female users. As such, future research is warranted to determine if ankle prophylactics need to be tailored to the specific sex of the user. A more restrictive prophylactic may be necessary for females to reduce the ankle inversion motions though to contribute to sex disparity in injury rate.

Females, who are generally smaller and weaker, may need tailored training or rehabilitation protocols to improve the peroneal function necessary to reduce initial or reinjury. Further, participants exhibiting current symptoms of FAI may exhibit increased peroneal muscle stiffness, indicating possibly altered neuromuscular activation. Future work should examine the peroneal muscle in individuals exhibiting current symptoms of FAI and implications of muscle stiffness of ankle injury risk.

REFERENCES

- 1. Garrick, J. G. The frequency of injury, mechanism of injury, and epidemiology of ankle sprains. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **5**, 241–242 (1977).
- Cooke, M. W., Lamb, S. E., Marsh, J. & Dale, J. A survey of current consultant practice of treatment of severe ankle sprains in emergency departments in the United Kingdom. *Emerg. Med. J.* 20, 505–507 (2003).
- McGuine, T. A. & Keene, J. S. The effect of a balance training program on the risk of ankle sprains in high school athletes. *Am. J. Sports Med.* 34, 1103–1111 (2006).
- Kannus, P. Current Concepts Review Treatment for Acute Tears of the Lateral Ligaments of the Ankle Operation, Cast, OR Early Controlled Mobilization. J. Bone Jt. Surg. 73, (1991).
- Doherty, C. *et al.* The incidence and prevalence of ankle sprain injury: A systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective epidemiological studies. *Sports Medicine* 44, 123–140 (2014).
- 6. Waterman, B. R. *et al.* Risk factors for syndesmotic and medial ankle sprain: Role of sex, sport, and level of competition. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **39**, 992–998 (2011).
- Norkus, S. A. & Floyd, R. T. The Anatomy and Mechanisms of Syndesmotic Ankle Sprains. J. Athl. Train. 36, 68–73 (2001).
- Pederson, T. S., Ricard, M. D., Merrill, G., Schulthies, S. S. & Allsen, P. E. The effects of spatting and ankle taping on inversion before and after exercise. *J. Athl. Train.* 32, 29–33 (1997).
- Ricard, M. D., Sherwood, S. M., Schulthies, S. S. & Knight, K. L. Effects of Tape and Exercise on Dynamic Ankle Inversion. 35, 31–37 (2000).

- 10. Martin, N. & Harter, R. A. Comparison of inversion restraint provided by ankle prophylactic devices before and after exercise. *J. Athl. Train.* **28**, 324–329 (1993).
- Dizon, J. M. R. & Reyes, J. J. B. A systematic review on the effectiveness of external ankle supports in the prevention of inversion ankle sprains among elite and recreational players. *J. Sci. Med. Sport* 13, 309–317 (2010).
- 12. Braun, B. L. Effects of ankle sprain in a general clinic population 6 to 18 months after medical evaluation. *Arch. Fam. Med.* **8**, 143–148 (1999).
- Bot, S. D. M. & Van Mechelen, W. The effect of ankle bracing on athletic performance. *Sport. Med.* 27, 171–178 (1999).
- Hopkins, J. T., Brown, T. N., Christensen, L. & Palmieri-Smith, R. M. Deficits in peroneal latency and electromechanical delay in patients with functional ankle instability. *J. Orthop. Res.* 27, 1541–1546 (2009).
- 15. Freeman, M. Instability of the foot after injuries to the lateral ligament of the ankle. *J. Bone Jt. Surg. Br. Ed.* **47**, 669–77 (1965).
- Docherty, C. L., Gansneder, B. M., Arnold, B. L. & Hurwitz, S. R. Development and reliability of the ankle instability instrument. *J. Athl. Train.* 41, 154–158 (2006).
- 17. Valderrabano, V., Hintermann, B., Horisberger, M. & Tak, S. F. Ligamentous posttraumatic ankle osteoarthritis. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **34**, 612–620 (2006).
- Tanen, L., Docherty, C. L., Van Der Pol, B., Simon, J. & Schrader, J. Prevalence of Chronic Ankle Instability in High School and Division I Athletes. *Foot Ankle Spec.* 7, 37–44 (2014).
- Tanen, L., Docherty, C. L., Van Der Pol, B., Simon, J. & Schrader, J. Prevalence of Chronic Ankle Instability in High School and Division I Athletes. *Foot Ankle Spec.* 7, 37–44 (2014).
- Kernozek, T. W., Torry, M. R. & Iwasaki, M. Gender differences in lower extremity landing mechanics caused by neuromuscular fatigue. *Am. J. Sports Med.* 36, 554–565 (2008).

- McLean, S. G., Lipfert, S. W. & Van Den Bogert, A. J. Effect of gender and defensive opponent on the biomechanics of sidestep cutting. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 36, 1008–1016 (2004).
- Decker, M. J., Torry, M. R., Wyland, D. J., Sterett, W. I. & Steadman, J. R. Gender differences in lower extremity kinematics, kinetics and energy absorption during landing. *Clin. Biomech.* 18, 662–669 (2003).
- 23. Fong, D. T. P. *et al.* Biomechanics of supination ankle sprain: A case report of an accidental injury event in the laboratory. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **37**, 822–827 (2009).
- 24. Kristianslund, E., Bahr, R. & Krosshaug, T. Kinematics and kinetics of an accidental lateral ankle sprain. *J. Biomech.* **44**, 2576–2578 (2011).
- 25. Riemann, B. L. & Lephart, S. M. The sensorimotor system, part I: The physiologic basis of functional joint stability. *J. Athl. Train.* **37**, 71–79 (2002).
- Mueller, J. *et al.* Differences in neuromuscular activity of ankle stabilizing muscles during postural disturbances: A gender-specific analysis. *Gait Posture* 61, 226–231 (2018).
- Baur, H., Hirschmüller, A., Cassel, M., Müller, S. & Mayer, F. Gender-specific neuromuscular activity of the M. peroneus longus in healthy runners - A descriptive laboratory study. *Clin. Biomech.* 25, 938–943 (2010).
- Wilson, E. L. & Madigan, M. L. Effects of fatigue and gender on peroneal reflexes elicited by sudden ankle inversion. *J. Electromyogr. Kinesiol.* 17, 160– 166 (2007).
- 29. Ottaviani, R. A., Ashton-Miller, J. A. & Wojtys, E. M. Inversion and eversion strengths in the weightbearing ankle of young women: effects of plantar flexion and basketball shoe height. / Inversion et eversion des forces de la cheville portante chez des jeunes femmes: effets de la flexion plantaire et de la h. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **29**, 219–225 (2001).
- 30. Bishop, P., Cureton, K. & Collins, M. Sex difference in muscular strength in equally-trained men and women. *Ergonomics* **30**, 675–687 (1987).

- Butler, R. J., Crowell, H. P. & Davis, I. M. C. Lower extremity stiffness: Implications for performance and injury. *Clin. Biomech.* 18, 511–517 (2003).
- 32. Akiyama, K. *et al.* Shear modulus of the lower leg muscles in patients with medial tibial stress syndrome. *Ultrasound Med. Biol.* **42**, 1779–1783 (2016).
- 33. Ateş, F. *et al.* Muscle shear elastic modulus is linearly related to muscle torque over the entire range of isometric contraction intensity. *J. Electromyogr. Kinesiol.* 25, 703–708 (2015).
- 34. Verhagen, R. A. W., de Keizer, G. & van Dijk, C. N. Long-term follow-up of inversion trauma of the ankle. *Arch. Orthop. Trauma Surg.* **114**, 92–96 (1995).
- Shah, S., Thomas, A. C., Noone, J. M., Blanchette, C. M. & Wikstrom, E. A. Incidence and Cost of Ankle Sprains in United States Emergency Departments. *Sports Health* 8, 547–552 (2016).
- 36. Ekstrand, J. & Tropp, H. The incidence of ankle sprains in soccer. *Foot Ankle Int.*11, 41–44 (1990).
- 37. Hertel, J. Functional anatomy, pathomechanics, and pathophysiology of lateral ankle instability. *J. Athl. Train.* **37**, 364–375 (2002).
- Ferran, N. A. & Maffulli, N. Epidemiology of Sprains of the Lateral Ankle Ligament Complex. *Foot Ankle Clin.* 11, 659–662 (2006).
- 39. Bennett, W. F. Lateral ankle sprains. Part I: Anatomy, biomechanics, diagnosis, and natural history. *Orthop. Rev.* (1994).
- 40. Lynch, S. A. Assessment of the injured ankle in the athlete. *J. Athl. Train.* **37**, 406–412 (2002).
- Papadopoulos, E. S., Nicolopoulos, C., Anderson, E. G., Curran, M. & Athanasopoulos, S. The role of ankle bracing in injury prevention, athletic performance and neuromuscular control: A review of the literature. *Foot* (2005).

- Pedowitz, D. I., Reddy, S., Parekh, S. G., Huffman, G. R. & Sennett, B. J. Prophylactic bracing decreases ankle injuries in collegiate female volleyball players. *Am. J. Sports Med.* 36, 324–327 (2008).
- 43. Fong, D. T., Chan, Y.-Y., Mok, K.-M., Yung, P. S. & Chan, K.-M. Understanding acute ankle ligamentous sprain injury in sports. *BMC Sports Sci. Med. Rehabil.* 1, 14 (2009).
- 44. Tregout, P., Merland, F. & Horodyski, M. B. A comparison of the effects of ankle taping styles on biomechanics during ankle inversion. *Ann. Phys. Rehabil. Med.* 56, 113–122 (2013).
- Alt, W., Lohrer, H. & Gollhofer, A. Functional properties of adhesive ankle taping: Neuromuscular and mechanical effects before and after exercise. *Foot Ankle Int.* 20, 238–245 (1999).
- Zhang, S., Wortley, M., Chen, Q. & Freedman, J. Efficacy of an Ankle Brace
 With a Subtalar Locking System in Inversion Control in Dynamic Movements. J.
 Orthop. Sport. Phys. Ther. 39, 875–883 (2009).
- 47. Nishikawa, T., Kurosaka, M., Mizuno, K. & Grabiner, M. Protection and performance effects of ankle bracing. *Int. Orthop.* **24**, 285–288 (2000).
- Ha, S. C. W., Fong, D. T. P. & Chan, K. M. Review of ankle inversion sprain simulators in the biomechanics laboratory. *Asia-Pacific J. Sport. Med. Arthrosc. Rehabil. Technol.* 2, 114–121 (2015).
- 49. DEVITA, P. & SKELLY, W. A. Effect of landing stiffness on joint kinetics and energetics in the lower extremity. *Med. Sci. Sport. Exerc.* **24**, 108-115 (1992).
- 50. Mccaw, S. T. & Cerullo, J. F. Prophylactic ankle stabilizers affect ankle joint kinematics during drop landings. *Med. Sci. Sport. Exerc.* **5**, 702–707 (1999).
- Cordova, M. L., Takahashi, Y., Kress, G. M., Brucker, J. B. & Finch, A. E. Influence of external ankle support on lower extremity joint mechanics during drop landings. *J. Sport Rehabil.* 19, 136–148 (2010).

- Simpson, K. J. *et al.* Does wearing a prophylactic ankle brace during drop landings affect lower extremity kinematics and ground reaction forces? *J. Appl. Biomech.* 29, 205–213 (2013).
- DiStefano, L. J., Padua, D. A., Brown, C. N. & Guskiewicz, K. M. Lower extremity kinematics and ground reaction forces after prophylactic lace-up ankle bracing. *J. Athl. Train.* 43, 234–241 (2008).
- Yi, C.-H., Brunt, D., Kim, H.-D. & Fiolkowski, P. Effect of Ankle Taping and Exercise on EMG and Kinetics during Landing. *J. Phys. Ther. Sci.* 15, 81–85 (2003).
- 55. Bates, N. A., Ford, K. R., Myer, G. D. & Hewett, T. E. Impact Differences in Ground Reaction Force and Center of Mass Between the First and Second Landing Phases of a Drop Vertical Jump and their Implications for Injury Risk Assessment. J. Biomech. 46, 1237–1241 (2014).
- Riemann, B. L., Schmitz, R. J., Gale, M. & Mccaw, S. T. Effect of Ankle Taping and Bracing on Vertical Ground Reaction Forces During Drop Landings Before and After Treadmill Jogging Bryan. *J. Orthopeadic Sport. Phys. Ther.* 32, 628– 636 (2002).
- Sanioglu, A. *et al.* The effect of ankle taping on isokinetic strength and vertical jumping performance in elite taekwondo athletes. *Isokinet. Exerc. Sci.* 17, 73–78 (2009).
- Metcalfe, R. C., Schlabach, G. A., Looney, M. A. & Renehan, E. J. A comparison of moleskin tape, linen tape, and lace-up brace on joint restriction and movement performance. *J. Athl. Train.* 32, 136–140 (1997).
- Verbrugge, J. D. The Effects of Semirigid Air-Stirrup Bracing vs. Adhesive Ankle Taping on Motor Performance. J. Orthop. Sport. Phys. Ther. 23, 320–325 (1996).
- 60. Koyama, K. & Kato, T. The effect of ankle taping on the ground reaction force in vertical jump performance. *J. Strength & Con.* **28**, 1411–1417 (2013).

- Nishikawa, T., Kurosaka, M., Yoshiya, S., Lundin, T. M. & Grabiner, M. D.
 Effects of prophylactic ankle supports on pronation during gait. *Int. Orthop.* 26, 381–385 (2002).
- Parsley, A., Chinn, L., Lee, S. Y., Ingersoll, C. & Hertel, J. Effect of 3 Different Ankle Braces on Functional Performance and Ankle Range of Motion. *Athl. Train. Sport. Heal. Care J. Pract. Clin.* 5, 69–75 (2013).
- 63. Arakawa, H., Nagano, A., Hay, D. C. & Kanehisa, H. The effects of ankle restriction on the multijoint coordination of vertical jumping. *J. Appl. Biomech.* 29, 468–473 (2013).
- 64. Stoffel, K. K. *et al.* Effect of ankle taping on knee and ankle joint biomechanics in sporting tasks. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* **42**, 2089–2097 (2010).
- Tamura, K. *et al.* The effects of ankle braces and taping on lower extremity running kinematics and energy expenditure in healthy, non-injured adults. *Gait Posture* 58, 108–114 (2017).
- Paulson, S. & Braun, W. A. Prophylactic ankle taping: Influence on treadmillrunning kinematics and running economy. *J. Strength Cond. Res.* 28, 423–429 (2014).
- 67. Paris, D. L., Kokkaliaris, J. & Vardaxis, V. Ankle ranges of motion during extended activity periods while taped and braced. *J. Athl. Train.* **30**, 223–228 (1995).
- Soboroff, S. H., Pappius, E. M. & Komaroff, A. L. Benefits, risks, and costs of alternative approaches to the evaluation and treatment of severe ankle sprain. *Clin. Orthop. Relat. Res.* (1984).
- 69. Niu, W. *et al.* Consideration of gender differences in ankle stabilizer selection for half-squat parachute landing. *Aviat. Sp. Environ. Med.* **82**, 1118–1124 (2011).
- 70. Ericksen, H. & Gribble, P. A. Sex differences, hormone fluctuations, ankle stability, and dynamic postural control. *J. Athl. Train.* **47**, 143–148 (2012).

- Chow, R. S. *et al.* Sonographic studies of human soleus and gastrocnemius muscle architecture: Gender variability. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 82, 236–244 (2000).
- 72. Gans, C. & Gaunt, A. S. Muscle architecture in relation to function. *J. Biomech.*24, 53–65 (1991).
- Lobo, C. C. *et al.* Ultrasonography Comparison of Peroneus Muscle Crosssectional Area in Subjects With or Without Lateral Ankle Sprains. *J. Manipulative Physiol. Ther.* **39**, 635–644 (2016).
- Morse, C. I. In vivo physiological cross-sectional area and specific force are reduced in the gastrocnemius of elderly men. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 99, 1050–1055 (2005).
- Morse, C. I. In vivo physiological cross-sectional area and specific force are reduced in the gastrocnemius of elderly men. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 99, 1050–1055 (2005).
- 76. Chino, K. & Takahashi, H. The association of muscle and tendon elasticity with passive joint stiffness: In vivo measurements using ultrasound shear wave elastography. *Clin. Biomech.* **30**, 1230–1235 (2015).
- Drakonaki, E. E., Allen, G. M. & Wilson, D. J. Ultrasound elastography for musculoskeletal applications. *Br. J. Radiol.* 85, 1435–1445 (2012).
- 78. Dutto, D. J. & Smith, G. A. Changes in spring-mass characteristics during treadmill running to exhaustion. / Changements des caracteristiques de raideur des jambes lors d'une course d'effort sur tapis roulant. *Med. Sci. Sport. Exerc.* 34, 1324–1331 (2002).
- 79. Souron, R. *et al.* Sex differences in active tibialis anterior stiffness evaluated using supersonic shear imaging. *J. Biomech.* **49**, 3534–3537 (2016).
- Eby, S. F. *et al.* Shear Wave Elastography of Passive Skeletal Muscle Stiffness: Influences of Sex and Age throughout Adulthood. *Clin. Biomech.* **30**, 22–27 (2016).

- 81. Bishop, P., Cureton, K. & Collins, M. Sex difference in muscle cross-sectional area of athletes and non-athletes. *J. Sport. Sci. Med.* **7**, 31–39 (1989).
- TEGNER, Y. & LYSHOLM, J. Rating Systems in the Evaluation of Knee Ligament Injuries. *Clin. Orthop. Relat. Res.* 42–49 (1985).
- Santos, M. J. & Liu, W. Possible Factors Related to Functional Ankle Instability. J. Orthop. Sport. Phys. Ther. 38, 150–157 (2008).
- Palmieri-Smith, R. M., Ty Hopkins, J. & Brown, T. N. Peroneal activation deficits in persons with functional ankle instability. *Am. J. Sports Med.* 37, 982– 988 (2009).
- 85. van Melick, N., Meddeler, B. M., Hoogeboom, T. J., Nijhuis-van der Sanden, M. W. G. & van Cingel, R. E. H. How to determine leg dominance: The agreement between self-reported and observed performance in healthy adults. *PLoS One* 12, 1–9 (2017).
- Eby, S. F. *et al.* Validation of shear wave elastography in skeletal muscle. *J. Biomech.* 46, 2381–2387 (2013).
- Fukunaga, T. *et al.* Muscle volume is a major determinant of joint torque in humans. *Acta Physiol. Scand.* 172, 249–255 (2001).
- Feger, M. A. *et al.* Diminished Foot and Ankle Muscle Volumes in Young Adults With Chronic Ankle Instability. *Orthop. J. Sport. Med.* 4, 1–8 (2016).
- Ward, S. R., Eng, C. M., Smallwood, L. H. & Lieber, R. L. Are current measurements of lower extremity muscle architecture accurate? *Clin. Orthop. Relat. Res.* 467, 1074–1082 (2009).
- Grood, E. S. & Suntay, W. J. A Joint Coordinate System for the Clinical Description of Three-Dimensional Motions: Application to the Knee. *J. Biomech. Eng.* 105, 136 (1983).
- Wu, G. *et al.* ISB recommendation on definitions of joint coordinate system of various joints for the reporting of human joint motion—part I: ankle, hip, and spine. *J. Biomech.* 35, 543–548 (2002).

- 92. Robertson, D Caldwell, G Hamil, J Kamen, G & Whittlesey, S. *Research Methods in Biomechanics*.
- 93. Schwartz, M. H. & Rozumalski, A. A new method for estimating joint parameters from motion data. *J. Biomech.* **38**, 107–116 (2005).
- Kristianslund, E., Krosshaug, T. & Van den Bogert, A. J. Effect of low pass filtering on joint moments from inverse dynamics: Implications for injury prevention. *J. Biomech.* 45, 666–671 (2012).
- 95. Hommel, G. A stagewise rejective multiple test procedure based on a modified bonferroni test. *Biometrika* **75**, 383–386 (1988).
- Atkinson, G. & Nevill, A. M. Measurement Error (Reliability) in Variables Relevant to Sports Medicine. 26, 217–238 (1998).
- Cordova, M. L., Ingersoll, C. D. & Palmieri, R. M. Efficacy of prophylactic ankle support: An experimental perspective. *J. Athl. Train.* 37, 446–457 (2002).
- 98. Eils, E. & Rosenbaum, D. The main function of ankle braces is to control the joint position before landing. *Foot Ankle Int.* **24**, 263–268 (2003).
- 99. Garrick, J. G. & Requa, R. K. Role of external support in the prevention of ankle sprains. *Am. J. Sports Med.* **5**, 200–203 (1973).
- Gutierrez, G. M., Kaminski, T. W. & Douex, A. T. Clinical Review : Focused Neuromuscular Control and Ankle Instability. *Am. Acad. Phys. Med. Rehabil.* 1, 359–365 (2009).
- Caulfield, B. M. & Garrett, M. Functional instability of the ankle: Differences in patterns of ankle and knee movement prior to and post landing in a single leg jump. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 23, 64–68 (2002).
- 102. Eamonn Delahunt, Kenneth Monaghan, B. C. Changes in Lower Limb Kinematics, Kinetics, and Muscle Activity in Subjects with Functional Instability of the Ankle Joint during a Single Leg Drop Jump. *J. Orthop. Res.* **11**, 1609–1612 (2006).

 Moir, G. L. Three different methods of calculating vertical jump height from force platform data in men and women. *Meas. Phys. Educ. Exerc. Sci.* 12, 207– 218 (2008). APPENDIX A

Ankle Instability Instrument

1. Have you ever sprained an ankle?

Yes No

If yes, which limb: **Rt Lt Both**

2. Have you ever seen a doctor for an ankle sprain?

Yes No

3. Did you ever use a device (such as crutches) because you could not bear weight due to an ankle sprain?

Yes No

4. Have you ever experience a sensation of your ankle "giving way"?

Yes No

5. Does your ankle ever feel unstable walking on flat surface?

Yes No

6. Does your ankle ever feel unstable walking on uneven ground?

Yes No

7. Does your ankle ever feel unstable during recreational or sport activity?

Yes No

8. Does your ankle ever feel unstable while going up stairs?

Yes No

9. Does your ankle ever feel unstable while going down stairs?

Yes No

APPENDIX B

TEGNER ACTIVITY LEVEL SCALE

Please circle that level that best describe your curve activity level.

Level 10	Competitive sports- soccer, football, rugby (national elite)
Level 9	Competitive sports- soccer, football, rugby (lower divisions), ice hockey,
	wrestling, gymnastics, basketball
Level 8	Competitive sports- racquetball or bandy, squash or badminton, track and
	field athletics (jumping, etc.), down-hill skiing
Level 7	Competitive sports- tennis, running, motorcars speedway, handball
	Recreational sports- soccer, football, rugby, bandy, ice hockey, basketball,
	squash, racquetball, running
Level 6	Recreational sports- tennis and badminton, handball, racquetball, down- hill
	skiing, jogging at least 5 times per week
Level 5	Work- heavy labor (construction, etc.) Competitive sports- cycling, cross-
	country skiing,
	Recreational sports- jogging on uneven ground at least twice weekly
Level 4	Work- moderately heavy labor (e.g. truck driving, etc.)
Level 3	Work- light labor (nursing, etc.)
Level 2	Work- light labor
	Walking on uneven ground possible, but impossible to back pack or hike
Level 1	Work- sedentary (secretarial, etc.)
Level 0	Sick leave or disability pension because of knee problems

APPENDIX C

Single-Leg Cut

For the single-leg cut, participants ran at 4 m/s \pm 5% through the motion capture volume, planted their dominant foot on the designated force platform, and cut at 45 degrees towards the opposite side. Participants completed five successful cut trials. A successful trial consisted of the participants only contacting the force platform with the proper foot and running the correct speed measured with two sets of infrared timing gates.

For analysis, peak of stance (0%-100%) of ankle inversion joint angle and moment were quantified during the cut. Participant based means for each variable were submitted to a repeated measures ANOVA to test the main effect and interaction of brace (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape) and sex (Male vs. Female). Significant interactions were submitted to simple effects analysis, and a Hommel Bonferroni correction used for pairwise comparisons.

<u>Results</u>

During the single-leg cut, prophylactic had no significant effect on peak ankle inversion angle (p = 0.072) or moment (p = 0.059; Table C.1). Females displayed significantly smaller peak inversion angle (p = 0.027) than males during the single-leg cut, but sex had no significant effect on peak ankle inversion moment (p = 0.185; Table C.1).
	ARG		Brace		Control		Таре	
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female
	19.99	16.66	18.81	13.44	18.48	14.58	18.72	13.73
AAA	(6.81)	(6.28)	(5.95)	(5.07)	(7.61)	(4.88)	(6.11)	(4.98)
AAM	0.19	0.13	0.17	0.13	0.16	0.11	0.16	0.15
(-)	(0.09)	(0.07)	(0.08)	(0.07)	(0.10)	(0.06)	(0.08)	(0.08)

Table C.1Mean (SD) ankle biomechanics for both sexes during the single-leg cutfor both sexes with each prophylactic

^a Denotes a significant main effect of sex.

APPENDIX D

Countermovement Jump

For the maximum countermovement jump, participants started in an athletic position with feet shoulder width apart on force platforms, before bending into a squat position and immediately performing a maximal effort vertical jump. Participants completed three successful jump trials. A successful trial consisted of the participant giving maximal effort as well as taking off and landing within the designated force platforms.

For analysis, maximal vertical jump height (m), calculate from time in air method according to Moir¹⁰³ and positive ankle joint work were quantified. Then a participantbased mean was submitted to a repeated measures ANOVA to test the main effect and interaction of brace (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape) and sex (Male vs. Female). Significant interactions were submitted to simple effects analysis, and a Hommel Bonferroni correction used for pairwise comparisons.

<u>Results</u>

Prophylactic had a significant effect on jump height (p = 0.007) and positive ankle joint work (p < 0.001) during the countermovement jump task. With the tape prophylactic, participants maximal jump height was lower than with the ARG (p = 0.004, adjusted α = 0.0083; Table D.1). However, no difference in jump height was evident between any other prophylactic (p > 0.05). Positive ankle work was smaller with both Brace and Tape compared to ARG (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted α = 0.0167) and Control (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted α = 0.0167; Table D.1), but there was no difference between Brace and Tape (p = 0.454), or ARG and Control (p = 0.326). Females maximal jump height (p < 0.001) was lower and positive ankle joint

work (p < 0.001) smaller than males during the countermovement jump task (Table D.1).

Table D.1Mean (SD) jump height (JH) (m) and positive ankle work during thecountermovement jump for both sexes with each prophylactic

	ARG		Brace		Control		Таре	
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female
TTTa.b	0.42	0.26	0.41	0.25	0.42	0.25	0.41	0.25
JU	(0.06)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.04)	(0.05)	(0.04)	(0.06)	(0.04)
Α ΤΤ 79.h	74.09	54.45	64.49	48.88	75.24	56.09	69.06	46.82
A W ^{u,o}	(11.90)	(11.82)	(11.45)	(11.05)	(11.33)	(8.31)	(14.29)	(6.82)

^a Denotes a significant main effect of sex.

b Denotes a significant main effect of brace.

APPENDIX E

Drop Landing

For the drop landing task, participants stepped off a 30 cm plyometric box and landed with each foot on a force platform. Each participant performed five successful trials. A successful trial consisted of the participant landing simultaneously on each foot that only contacts the respective force platform.

During the drop landing, peak vertical ground reaction force (vGRF) and ankle plantarflexion range of motion (ROM) were quantified for analysis. Participant-based means for each measure were submitted to a repeated measures ANOVA to test the main effect and interaction of brace (ARG, Brace, Control, and Tape) and sex (Male vs. Female). Significant interactions were submitted to simple effects analysis, and a Hommel Bonferroni correction used for pairwise comparisons.

Results

Prophylactic had a significant effect on ankle plantarflexion ROM (p < 0.001), but not peak vertical GRF (p = 0.310). With both Brace and Tape, participants exhibited less ankle plantarflexion ROM than compared to ARG (p = 0.004, p = 0.004, adjusted α = 0.0167; Table E.1) and Control (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, adjusted α = 0.0167; Appendix D.2). But, no difference was evident between Brace and Tape (p = 0.475), or ARG and Control (p = 0.202).

Females used greater ankle plantarflexion ROM (p = 0.010) than males. Sex had no effect on peak vertical GRF (p = 0.858; Table E.1).

	ARG		Brace		Control		Таре	
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female
GRF	1.60	1.67	1.56	1.57	1.60	1.65	1.62	1.64
	(0.65)	(0.58)	(0.64)	(0.53)	(0.67)	(0.52)	(0.74)	(0.53)
ROM ^{a,b}	45.48	53.46	42.18	47.27	46.26	54.67	42.91	47.85
	(6.69)	(10.41)	(6.72)	(8.49)	(6.02)	(8.16)	(6.50)	(6.61)

Table E.1Mean (SD) peak vertical GRF (BW) and plantarflexion ROM (°)during the drop landing for both sexes with each prophylactic

^a Denotes a significant main effect of sex.

b Denotes a significant main effect of brace.

APPENDIX F

Peroneal Muscle Stiffness for FAI Participants

The peroneal muscle stiffness values calculated for control and FAI participants are presented Table F.1. The FAI participants, who indicated a history of medically diagnosed ankle sprain accompanied by frequent sensations of "giving way"¹⁵, exhibited a non-significant (between 5% to 13%) increase in prone (p = 0.654), standing (p = 0.618), and inverted (p = 0.131) muscle stiffness compared to Con participants.

	Prone	Standing	Inverted
Con	3.10 (1.12)	3.43 (1.25)	6.31 (1.64)
FAI	3.26 (0.79)	3.64 (1.14)	7.11 (1.18)

Table F.1Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness (m/s).

The reliability (both intra- and inter-session) recorded for peroneal muscle stiffness measurements are presented in Table F.2. Reliability was determined by calculating interclass correlation coefficient (ICC) from peroneal stiffness collected by one investigator (WDI) on four consecutive days. ICC values below 0.499 were interpreted as poor, 0.500 to 0.699 as moderate, 0.700 to 0.899 as good, and 0.900 to 1.000 as excellent⁹⁷. The calculated intra-session reliability was determined to be moderate (ICC = 0.876), whereas, the inter-session measurements were determined to be good (ICC = 0.646), respectively.

Table F.2Mean (SD) peroneal muscle stiffness (m/s) reliability measurements.

	Mean ± SD (m/s)	95% CI	ICC
Trial-to-Trial	5.141 ± 1.069	(0.277 - 0.997)	0.876
Day-to-Day	5.124 ± 1.010	(0.409 - 0.855)	0.646